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SENATE

Wednesday 25 October 2023 at 10.00am
Board Room, Talbot Campus

Attendees

Committee Members

Prof John Vinney (Chair); Prof Keith Phalp; Dr Shelley Thompson; Jacky Mack (Secretary); 
Mandi Barron; Andrew Bird; Prof Fred Charles; Dr Laura Crossley; Dr Susan Dewhurst; Prof Hywel Dix; 
Dr Louis Farquharson; Dan Ford; Prof Christos Gatzidis; Dr Charlie Hargood; Dr Alan Kirkpatrick; 
Dr Diogo Montalvao; Prof An Nguyen; Prof Anand Pandyan; Prof Davide Parilli; Susie Reynell; 
Dr Ursula Rolfe; Andy Scott; Dr Carly Stewart; Prof Sara White, Dr Ruth Williamson; Prof Candida Yates

In Attendance

Jane De Vekey (SUBU); Maxine Frampton (Clerk); Jack Guymer (Item 9.1)

Apologies

Jim Andrews; Prof Jeff Bray; Dr Suelen Carls; Valerie Deka (SU VP Education); Chike Dike (SU President);  Dr Ian Jones; Samantha Leahy-Harland; Prof Sam Porter; Dr Stephanie Schwander-Sievers; 
Prof Einar Thorsen; Dr Peter Wilson

  
Meeting Minutes
___													__

1. APOLOGIES						    		                                  Chair         
 
Members were welcomed and introductions were made. Apologies were noted as above.

The Senate membership had been expanded for the 2023/24 academic year to include a larger number of Professoriate members.
													__

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST						 	        Chair          
					                                                                                                   
No declarations of interest were recorded.
													__

3. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS 							       Chair
									_________			__

3.1 [bookmark: _Hlk116899924]Accuracy: Minutes of 7 June 2023					                              

The minutes of the meeting were approved as an accurate record.
													__



	
													__

4. VICE-CHANCELLOR’S COMMUNICATIONS
									_________			__
	
4.1 HE Sector and BU2025 Update						                   For Information 		                 					     		                       	         Chair
Senior Appointments
The Chair advised that Professor Sarah Bate had been appointed as interim Associate Pro Vice-Chancellor for Research and Knowledge Exchange starting in early November 2023. The Pro Vice-Chancellor – Education and Quality would maintain responsibility until Professor Bate commenced her role. Professor Christos Gatzidis had been appointed as permanent Executive Dean of the Faculty of Science and Technology.

Regulatory
The Office for Students (OfS) had undertaken three investigations into business and management provision, which were launched before the B3 outcomes conditions were finalised. Two of the investigations had not identified any concerns, however the third investigation had identified a number of concerns and the reports had now been published. The Secretary advised that it was hoped a representative from the OfS would attend the next Academic Registrars’ Council Quality Assurance Practitioners’ group meeting to share reflections and to discuss the main areas of focus for the next cycle.

Teaching Excellence Framework (TEF)
The University had been awarded a TEF Silver rating overall, with underlying ratings of Silver for Student Outcomes and Bronze for Student Experience. The Chair thanked everyone for their contributions to TEF. 53 providers (23%) had appealed their provisional outcomes. The narratives and panel summaries would be published towards the end of November 2023.

Work on BU2025 was progressing and the work on delivering outcomes and driving initiatives forward continued, in particular around education, teaching quality and student experience. Work had started on BU2032 with initial discussions taking place at Executive meetings. Discussions relating to strategic decisions would continue and consultation with staff and students would take place in May 2025.
													__

5. SENATE COMMITTEES – TERMS OF REFERENCE		                 
									_________			__
									     			
5.1   	Update of Academic Governance Review Action Plan 	     For Discussion/Endorsement
									     	                           Secretary

The Secretary provided an update on the independent review of Senate and Academic Governance. All of the recommendations had been responded to and the related action plan was now complete. The Terms of Reference for Senate and its sub-committees had been updated over the summer to ensure clarity of core purpose and an appropriate deliberative emphasis in the responsibilities, and committee membership had been reviewed. The edits to the Senate Terms of Reference were mainly to align to the Scheme of Delegation and respond to the actions from the Academic Governance review.

Following sector benchmarking and discussions with stakeholders, it was proposed to remove Faculty Academic Boards (FAB) and Department Committees from the Senate deliberative structure. The changes would simplify the committee structure and reduce duplication. The proposed changes had been discussed at recent FAB meetings and all Faculties were in broad support.  While Department Committees would be removed from the formal deliberative committee structure, department teams would continue to meet, and removing them from the formal structure would allow more freedom with the format, agenda and the frequency of meetings. FAB members were largely in support of the changes with further discussions to take place with Executive Deans on the format of regular Faculty wide engagement. 

The Head of Student Voice and Policy at SUBU reminded members that Education Committee meetings should continue to include discussions on student voice as it was important to retain opportunities to represent the student voice. It was noted that student issues were regularly discussed at Faculty Executive meetings as Associate Deans Student Experience attended these meetings. In addition, the frequency of Staff:Student Forums had increased. The SU VP Education would liaise with Associate Deans Student Experience in order she was aware of discussions taking place across the University.



The Research and Professional Practice Committee (RPPC) and the Academic Standards and Education Committee (ASEC) Terms of Reference had both been simplified and the responsibilities had been aligned to the regulatory requirements and deliberative focus as well as updates to the membership.  It was proposed to change the name of RPPC to the Research and Knowledge Exchange Committee (RKEC) and ASEC would change its name to Education Committee.  The new titles better reflected the remit of both Committees. The Faculty committees would align as Faculty Research and Knowledge Exchange Committee and Faculty Education Committee following Senate endorsement.

Over the summer, work had taken place with the Doctoral College, where it was agreed the Research Degrees Committee would change reporting line from RPPC (now RKEC) to ASEC (now Education Committee) as it was considered to be a more appropriate fit given PGR provision came under the OfS B Conditions. 

The Apprenticeship Board and Faculty Apprenticeship Oversight Group previously approved by Senate in November 2022 had been added to the committee diagram, with the reporting line to the Education Committee.

The Professoriate Representative in BUBS was concerned with the change of reporting line for RDC, as postgraduate research provision should be part of the discussions at RKEC. Members were advised that RDC would continue and Faculty Research Degrees Committees would remain in place. The Heads of the Doctoral College would continue to be members of RPPC (now RKEC) and it was suggested that regular/standing agenda item(s) for PGR should be introduced at RKEC to increase visibility.  

Following on from the Focus Group sessions held in May 2023, more opportunity would be provided for Senators to propose agenda items, advance notice to Senators of any forthcoming strategic discussion items would be given, and opportunities for Senators to engage in responses to sector consultations etc. would be considered more routinely in future if timelines permitted. The Scheme of Delegation had been updated to include the changes made to the Senate Terms of Reference and then submitted to the University Board for approval.

The Head of International Marketing and Student Recruitment queried where new programme development, entry requirements and fees would be agreed/approved moving forward.  The Academic Registrar advised that processes were under review, and the University Executive Team would be involved in early planning discussions on new programme development.  Reporting for the Education Committee was still being considered. 

Noted: Senate noted the action plan and progress updates.

Endorsed:  The proposed updates to the Senate and sub-committees Terms of Reference, and the changes to the deliberative committee structure were endorsed by Senate.

Noted:  Senate noted the proposed changes to the Scheme of Delegation ahead of approval by the University Board.
										___			__
	
6. REPORTING COMMITTEES – Faculty Academic Board Minutes				    
									_________			__

6.1	BU Business School (BUBS) FAB Minutes					     For Discussion									     	                    L Farquharson

The BUBS FAB meeting discussed REF2028 and research priorities for the forthcoming year. The BUBS professoriate was tasked to review the Faculty’s research culture in order to move forward.  The Faculty had agreed to commence Faculty Forums which would be led by Dr Ian Jones.  Faculty Forums would  represent the diversity of BUBS and support the Executive Team in taking action to ensure effectiveness and quality of the operations of BUBS and ensure staff felt they had a voice. The Faculty Forums would include two colleagues from each department. The BUBS Executive Team endorsed this approach and colleagues and the Executive Team would work together on important issues.  A workshop was due to take place shortly to ensure the new approach met the Faculty’s needs.

													__

6.2	Faculty of Health and Social Sciences (FHSS) FAB Minutes 			    For Discussion									     	                          A Pandyan		
The FHSS FAB meeting discussed the proposed changes to the governance structure. Discussion also focused on continuation rates and the main reasons for withdrawals, which were mostly due to mental health issues, stress and cost of living issues. These issues were taking up a lot of effort, staff time and University resources.
													__

6.3        Faculty of Media and Communications (FMC) FAB Minutes			    For Discussion									     	           	                     H Dix

The FMC FAB meeting had discussed the potential impact of the Israel/ Palestine conflict on staff and students. A discussion also took place regarding the Quality Assurance Agency’s consultations where all staff had been encouraged to feed into the consultations to inform the discussion nationwide around the challenges faced by Faculties, and sector-wide regarding recruitment challenges and the impact on University finances. The Executive Dean outlined potential responses, including efficiencies, cost control measures and revisiting workloads.

The main discussion focused on the proposals to remove FAB meetings and Department Committee meetings. Members valued FAB meetings as it was an opportunity to raise concerns for formal minuting. The Executive Dean reassured FAB members that Senate representatives were already in place for this purpose and had been successful historically serving this purpose to address any concerns. Members also discussed the use of Artificial Intelligence which had resulted in Faculty level guidelines being prepared.  Faculty staff suggested that University level guidelines would be more appropriate and may be available in due course.
													__

6.4  	Faculty of Science and Technology (FST) FAB Minutes 			    For Discussion									     	                            C Stewart

Discussions had taken place via an informal Faculty Forum regarding the proposed governance structure to be adopted moving forward. Two Faculty sessions had taken place to provide an overview of the Faculty and the key challenges, teaching quality, performance relating to the National Student Survey (NSS) and the Postgraduate Taught Experience Survey (PTES). Discussions that had previously taken place were very future-focused and proactive and thoughts were shared regarding how the Faculty would address the issues raised. The Faculty was also experiencing a high level of students with mental health issues and the focus moving forward would ensure there was a sufficient level of support available to students.  Support sessions for staff to learn how to fully support students were due to take place shortly.
													__

7. FOR DISCUSSION									    
									_________			__

7.1	Teaching quality and its impact on student experience 	     	                  For Discussion									     	   K Phalp and S Thompson

The Pro Vice-Chancellor – Education and Quality advised Senators of the work that had taken place over the past six months which focused on student experience. Whilst reviewing the NSS results, there appeared to be a gap with the sector and in particular the Teaching and Learning aspects, which would be focused on moving forward. It was encouraging to see that staff were good at explaining things to students, although further work would be required to make students’ learning more interesting and to ensure subjects were engaging. From discussions at recent ASEC meetings, there were some areas where further work would be required.

Senators were requested to work in small groups to discuss three main themes:  Professional Development, Peer Observation and Culture and Identity.

Culture and Identity

· Senators discussed the reasons why students choose to study at BU and what students expect to learn whilst studying at BU.
· Students need to understand that whilst studying they may be able to use their learned skills in a different way than originally expected.

· Work would be needed to develop students’ intellectual spark and introduce this into generic subjects.
· All subjects should include a diversity of thought and attitude and to weave inspiring stories into learning which would impact how students were taught.
· The importance of employability was discussed and the importance of students being able to practice the skills learned alongside their knowledge and for students to identify the differences between generic skills and actual job specific skills within units and programmes.

Peer Observation

· A discussion took place regarding the framing of PREP which was included as a theme from the Annual Monitoring and Evaluation Review (AMER) process.  PREP was important to achieve teaching quality and excellence and an example was provided where academic staff were asked to write about their own teaching and rather than being critical, were requested to reflect on their own practice for self-improvement and to improve the student experience which in turn would impact the NSS.    
· Each Faculty carried out the PREP process differently and some academic staff felt uncomfortable with the process and some staff find it difficult to reflect. Within FHSS, PREP was essential as Ofsted expected all staff to be part of PREP and the PREP documentation would be reviewed during a visit.  
· Senators agreed the PREP process needed to be completely reviewed and to possibly change the name of the process by researching the title used by other HEIs for the process.  It was important that academic staff felt valued and the process was not felt to be appropriate in improving teaching performance.  Senators heard of a project undertaken at Lewisham College where they were experiencing low staff morale and the project wanted to promote trust and encourage staff to speak to each other about their teaching and research.  It was important to encourage academic staff passion for teaching and to avoid being defensive.
· It was suggested that staff needed time to reflect and to ensure there was a reward to excellence in teaching and to reward staff who have performed well as an academic and this should be considered further.

Professional Development

· Senators discussed the common theme of the diversity of learning needs of BU students and the known problems and adjustments needed for students and how diverse groups of students were taught. Ofsted expected all tutors to know which adjustments were required for each learner/student in a classroom.  

· Within a number of FHSS professional practice programmes, students spend a lot of time in practice and students look at the whole programme which includes being taught in practice.  The UHD representative advised that within UHD, teachers have an appraisal on education practice which is quite structured and formative, and suggested this could be an opportunity for the University.  Also, UHD staff had a mandated number of CPD hours in education outside their own subject expertise and lunchtime sessions on Teams were provided on various subjects e.g. international students, neuro-divergence, etc, where a staff member shares their knowledge with colleagues.

The Pro Vice-Chancellor thanked Senators for the interesting discussions and for sharing the concerns with observations. Discussions would continue.
													__

7.2  	Update on Artificial Intelligence Discussions 				                 For Discussion									     	                              K Phalp

In line with other HEIs, the University needed to be in a good position to be able to support students with Artificial Intelligence (AI).  Discussions had taken place at the ASEC meeting in July 2023, and some resources had been developed. The Computing Department provided a presentation at the July ASEC meeting about assessment design and suggested areas where AI could be used or not, or where students would be asked to advise where they had used AI, 

A further discussion took place at the October 2023 ASEC meeting where Faculties provided an update on the work carried out around AI where it was acknowledged there were nuances across the University. The presentation slides would be shared in due course which included links to resources.
													__



									_________			__

8. STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIP UPDATE								    
									_________			__

8.1	University Hospitals Dorset NHS Foundation Trust 	    	           		    For Information									     	                       R Williamson

The BU and University Hospitals Dorset NHS Foundation Trust (UHD) was now in its fourth year of its partnership and thanks were shared to all BU staff for a successful programme.  The UHD would be revising the joint strategy in line with the revisions to the BU Strategy.  

A new Associate Professor of Nursing was due to start at UHD in November 2023 and the number of visiting fellows had been increased across all Faculties.  270 UHD staff were enrolled with the University last year and work was ongoing around honorary contracts for BU staff with UHD.  It was noted the Senior Leader Level 7 Apprenticeship with MBA Top Up had been very successful with 23 staff from across Dorset starting in September 2023.

Five joint clinical trials were underway in 2022/23 and additional trials would be commencing.  A Joint Research Event would be taking place on 30 November 2023 which would include four sandpits on four different research topics.  Any staff members who wish to attend the sandpits should contact Ruth Williamson.  

As this was the last meeting for the current UHD representative, the UHD representative thanked all staff at the University and Sue Varley, Partnerships Programme Manager at UHD who was excellent at coordinating the project.
													__

8.2	Dorset Healthcare University NHS Foundation Trust 				    For Information
Chair

Reciprocal arrangements were in the final stages of being put in place with a member from DHUFT on Senate and a BU member on the DHUFT Board. The Executive Dean for FHSS advised that a BU member of staff would be identified to act in a similar role to Sue Varley to provide support. 
													__

9. FOR APPROVAL/ENDORSEMENT								    
									_________			__

9.1	Quality and Standards Report 2022/23 		     	 	     	 For Endorsement									     	                            J Guymer
[bookmark: _Hlk152934242]The paper was taken as read with no issues raised. 

Endorsed: Senate endorsed the Quality and Standards Report 2022/23 for onward consideration at the Student Experience, Quality and Standards Committee on 3 November 2023 and the University Board meeting on 24 November 2023.
													__
  		
9.2 	Annual Report on Student Services, Student Welfare and Wellbeing      	 For Endorsement									     	                             M Barron
The paper was taken as read with no issues raised.

Endorsed: Senate endorsed the Annual Report on Student Services, Student Welfare and Wellbeing for onward consideration at the University Board meeting on 24 November 2023.
													__

9.3  	Code of Practice on Freedom of Speech and Academic Freedom 		 For Endorsement									     	                             M Barron
The paper was taken as read with no issues raised.

Endorsed: Senate endorsed the Code of Practice on Freedom of Speech and Academic Freedom for onward consideration the next Audit, Risk and Governance Committee meeting and the University Board meeting on 24 November 2023.
									_________			__
													__

10. FOR NOTE							    
									_________			__

10.1 	Prevent Duty Annual Report 			 			             	   For Note								     	                            	   M Barron
The paper was taken as read with no issues raised.

Noted:  Senate noted the Prevent Duty Annual Report.
													__

10.2	Annual Concordat Report to support the Career Development of Researchers	   For Note									     	                                A Scott
The paper was taken as read with issues raised.

Noted: Senate noted the Annual Concordat Report to support the Career Development of Researchers.
													__

11. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
													__

The Chair advised Senators of the four Senate vacancies;  on the Education Committee (2 vacancies) and the Research Knowledge and Exchange Committee (2 vacancies).  Expression of interest should be sent to the Academic Registrar.

This was the last Senate meeting for Ruth Williamson. The Chair thanked Ruth for the excellent UHD update earlier in the meeting and also expressed his thanks for her valued contributions to Senate meetings.

The Chair acknowledged the meeting would be the final Senate meeting for Mandi Barron, Director of Student Services, who had been a Senator for over 20 years.  Members thanked Mandi for her contributions to Senate meetings and Mandi’s replacement would be communicated in due course.
													__

12. DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING:  

Electronic Senate:  29 January to 2 February 2024
Senate Meeting:     21 February 2024 in the OVC Board Room
													__
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